SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL

Meeting of the Council

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Monday 23 January 2017
PRESENT

Councillors I Jones (Mayor), P Adams, Mrs B Baker, A Bannerman, Mrs A Chebsey, Mrs H Fraser, M Kenny, Ms J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, P Nutting, K Pardy, M Price, 
K Roberts, J Tandy and A Townsend.
IN ATTENDANCE

Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Finance Officer), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk) and 1 member of the press.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Revd Mark Chadwick (Vicar) and Councillor Mrs K Owen.
PRAYERS

In the absence of the Council Chaplain prayers were not said.

65/16
DECLARATION OF INTEREST IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT

	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared personal interests in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council.

	Councillor Price
	Declared a personal interest in his capacity as Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Housing, Regulatory Services & Waste.

	Councillor Tandy
	Declared a personal interest in his capacity as Chairman of Shropshire Youth Association 


66/16
MINUTES OF COUNCIL

The minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 14 November 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on 14 November 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.

67/16
MATTERS ARISING


There were no matters arising.
68/16
ANNOUNCEMENTS

(i) Mayor & Deputy Mayor Engagements – Details of the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements for the months of November, December and January were circulated to members.

(ii) Announcements from the Mayor – The Mayor reported on his busy Christmas period with over 70 events during November and December.  Both he and the Deputy Mayor enjoyed their events and felt privileged to be involved. 
RESOLVED:

That the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements be noted.
69/16
PUBLIC QUESTIONS/COMMENTS

There were no questions received from members of the public.

70/16
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS

There were no questions received from members of the Council.

71/16
FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting held on 17 October and 05 December 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.  
Re:  Minute 43.4 - Dana Footpath

Councillor Mosley made Members aware of £50k earmarked funds set by the Committee for the Dana footpath improvements.  This amount includes a contingency fund.  The result of the Scheduled Ancient Monument Consent application is expected shortly.

Since this project has been talked about for around 50 years, Members are pleased to see the project progress.  
Re:  Minute 43.5 - Capital Projects

Councillor Mosley talked through the capital projects to be considered during 2017/18 and the plan to continue improving amenities for staff at various sites and public conveniences.  Members welcomed the decision to dispose of the land at Greenfields.  Councillors were supportive of this.

Councillor Mosley acknowledged and thanked staff for the significant progress already made with capital projects including the new play facility in the Quarry, the Youth Service and the move to the library.
Re:  Minute 47/16 - SERVICE REDESIGN CONSULTANCY
Councillor Mosley explained the need to create a Joint Consultative Committee (JCC) to ensure employees have the opportunity to raise issues, have their voices heard and be fully consulted on all matters that concern them.  The Committee will be made up of 6 Town Council members, appointed by the Council annually, and 6 members of staff as appointed by the employees.

The Terms of Reference for this committee were circulated and Members were given time to read them.  There were two amendments:
1. Point 3 Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Joint Committee – the second sentence now reads “If the Chairman elected is a member of the Council”

2. Point 4 Functions b) – now reads “promotion or efficiency”.

Members unanimously agreed to adopt the Terms of Reference once these amendments were made.

The set-up of staff appraisals, job evaluations and staff development have been budgeted for and are expected to be actioned immediately.  The Town Clerk explained that the JCC will deal with general employee concerns and the Personnel Committee will continue to tackle personal employee matters.
Members see the benefits of staff appraisals and are in favour of them starting asap.  They expect staff to gain support from appraisals as well as improving the service delivered.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meetings held on 17 October and 05 December 2016 be accepted and approved. 
(ii) That a Joint Consultative Committee be established with presented Terms of Reference as amended be adopted.
(iii) That ahead of the Annual Town Meeting, membership be determined by the three Group Leaders.

72/16
RECREATION & LEISURE COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 07 December 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.
There was a brief discussion about the chosen location of the courtyard outside the library for siting the sculpture of Wilfred Owen’s bust.  This was specifically chosen for it’s security out of hours, an essential requirement as the bust is removable from it’s plinth.  Discussions about funding the stone plinth are ongoing and the Town Clerk reported that Mary Webb’s stone plinth cost £3500 - £4000.  
The sculptor has expressed his delight at the Town Council’s agreement to display the bust.
Councillor Tandy clarified that the Fake Festival is made up of tribute bands.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 07 December 2016 be accepted and approved.


73/16
PLANNING COMMITTEE 

The minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 08 November, 29 November, 20 December 2016 and 10 January 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.  


Re:  Minute 69.1 - North West Relief Road

Following a presentation at the Planning meeting on 29 November 2016 about the North West Relief Road, members gave their views on the project.  Some members are yet to be convinced of its merits but others are in favour of its creation to help relieve traffic congestion in the Town Centre and surrounding roads.

It was made clear by Matt Johnson at the Planning Committee Meeting that there is still no guarantee that this project will come to fruition.  The funding received enables preliminary investigations to be carried out to see if a viable scheme and route for the road can be found.  Concerns such as impact on residents and wildlife are being taken into consideration as part of this preliminary work.

The minutes will be amended to read ‘Oxon Link Road’ throughout the last paragraph.

Re:  Minute 90.1 - Applications 16/05537/FUL & 16/05538/LBC Dana Steps Footpath
Following a constructive debate held at the Planning Committee Meeting on 10 January 2017, members registered a neutral comment to the above application due to such differing views.  The application for Scheduled Ancient Monument Consent is a separate application of different design.
Councillor Mosley proposed registering an objection to applications 16/05537/FUL & 16/05538/LBC.

Discussions ensued about the impact or otherwise of having two different schemes going through the planning system at the same time.
RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 08 November, 20 December 2016 and 10 January 2017 be accepted and approved.

(ii) That the minutes of the Planning Committee meeting held 29 November be amended in 69.1 to read ‘Oxon’ Link Road throughout the last paragraph.  They were then accepted and approved as a true record.

(iii) That the following comments be recorded as an objection to applications 16/05537/FUL & 16/05538/LBC.

It should be noted that Shrewsbury Town Council has been working with colleagues at Shropshire Council on proposals that will allow for disabled access onto Castle Gates from the Dana Footpath.  The primary focus has been to provide access, which is sustainable, economically affordable with minimal disruption to the setting of the area; this being both the Castle, a Scheduled Ancient Monument and the Grade Listed Castle Wall.

In considering this application, the Town Council is mindful; of reference to Heritage Assets as contained within the National Planning Policy Framework; namely:

· The need to determine the significance and impact of a proposal on heritage assets

· The need to enhance rather than weaken the significance of a heritage asset

· The contribution proposals have to making sustainable communities including economic vitality

· The desirability of proposals in making a positive contribution to local character and distinctiveness

The Town Council believes that there would be substantial harm to the listed wall, which will detract from the local character, and distinctiveness of the area, particularly the smooth street scene vistas along Castle Gates and matching materials with existing will prove near impossible.

We are also aware that representation from Historic England are calling for the application to be refused.  

Given that there are alternative proposals that achieve the same public benefit without the harmful impact on this setting, the application should be refused

74/16
YOUTH SERVICE DELIVERY COMMITTEE 
The minutes of the Youth Service Delivery Committee held on 13 January 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.  

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Youth Service Delivery Committee held on 13 January 2017 be accepted and approved.

75/16
BUDGET 2017/18

75.1 Budget and Precept Levy 2017/18

The Responsible Finance Officer presented the budget for 2017/18.  
Councillor Mosley thanked the RFO for preparing a good budget and praised the committed workforce for their hardwork, dedication and great achievements over the last year.  Despite significant reductions in the budget over recent years, the Council has maintained the precept without loss of services which is very commendable. 
Councillor Roberts left the meeting.

It was proposed to increase the precept levy to 3.99% and use these additional funds to further develop the Youth Service.  

Councillor Fraser requested that funds are earmarked for the swimming pool to show the Town Council’s full commitment to supporting the retention of the facility in the town centre.  A detailed discussion about the possible future of the pool proceeded and how much should be earmarked for this project.  It was proposed to increase the current £10k earmarked funds to £25k.  The RFO advised there was likely to be enough provision within professional fees to meet any initial external help.
The Town Clerk reported that the business case for the swimming pool is due at the end of February 2017 but there has been difficulty obtaining basic information about the running and management costs of the existing facility.  It is unclear what level of detail is required for the Business Plan.  It seems a visual but not detailed survey has been carried out at the pool and Members feel Shropshire Council, as the current landlord, should be carrying out all surveys. 

As representatives of the general public, Members were keen that the Town Council continues to fight for retaining the pool in the Town Centre; despite other organisations such as the BID and Quarry Swimming Pool Forum deciding not to proceed with expressions of interest.
Councillor Mosley clarified that the £100k difference in the library budget was earmarked for possibly taking over the operation of the library service during the 2017/18 financial year.  He also explained how the youth service is being spread across the town by working with all schools and The Hive and the detached team from the North of Shrewsbury is now extending their work to other areas of the town.
RESOLVED:
(i) That an expenditure budget for 2017/18 be set at £3,127,404.

(ii) That a precept levy for 2017/18 of £969,868 (equivalent to a Band D Rate of £41.48) be set and forwarded to Shropshire Council.

(iii) That provision for an additional £15k be earmarked for the retention of the swimming pool within the existing budget.

76/16
SITES OF ROAD SAFETY CONCERN

Prior to the meeting, members were circulated a list of sites of community road safety concerns; these being the list of road safety concerns as submitted by elected members, reviewed by Highways colleagues and prioritised by the three Group Leaders.  This list is submitted three times a year for consideration by Shropshire Council.

The Town Clerk clarified the current position regarding Vehicle Activated Signs.  It was proposed to purchase different signs to accommodate those sites on the list where VAS would be deemed to be effective.  
RESOLVED:

That the list of sites of community road safety concerns be submitted to Shropshire Council, as presented. 

Councillor Mackenzie left the meeting.
77/16
PUBLIC SPACE PROTECTION ORDER FOR SHREWSBURY TOWN CENTRE


The Town Clerk explained details of a proposed public space protection order (PSPO) for Shrewsbury Town Centre, which prohibits unsavoury behaviour such as

· urination and defecation in public areas
· leaving belongings in public areas

· refusing to stop drinking alcohol or hand over any containers which are believed to contain alcohol when asked to do so
· refusing to disperse from a public area and not to return to that public area for 48 hours when required to do so
This order will give the Police further powers to act when such rules are breached.  The order is out to consultation for 8 weeks and Members were encouraged to put forward their comments.  Town Council staff are assisting the authorities by maintaining anti-social behaviour logs and gathering witness reports.  
The Town Clerk advised that the PSPO was designed to address matters for which there was no alternative enforcement legislation.  Drugs usage and misuse would not be covered in this order as it is already subject to other enforcement legislation.  
Members queried whether a PSPO in the town centre would merely displace the problem to outlying areas.  The Town Clerk reported that Team Shrewsbury was aware of possible displacement but were not overtly concerned given that the benefits of certain practices outside the town centre would not yield the same benefits.
Councillor Price reported that the PSPO was one of a number of multi-agency initiatives which were designed to promote a vibrant town centre both during the day and a night.  These included:
· Area Management Plan to address Chugging

· Purple Flag re-accreditation

· Student accommodation accreditation

· Go Before You Go Scheme

· Alternative Giving Scheme to combat begging

· Host Vehicle to address homelessness

· Night Time Economy Planning Guidance

These initiatives ensured that Shrewsbury Town Centre was a great place to Live, Work and Visit.  He commended the work of the Team Shrewsbury Partners in making these initiatives happen.

The Town Clerk reported that in considering the PSPO at Officer Level, there were a couple of suggestions on amendments to the boundary; members were happy to support.
RESOLVED:
(i) That Shrewsbury Town Council supports the establishment of a Public Space Protection Order.

(ii) That the Town Clerk drafts a letter to Shropshire Council and circulates to members for comment.

78/16
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following items being considered involve the disclosure of confidential information.

1 member of the Press left the meeting.
79/16
ACCOMMODATION

The Town Clerk reported that staff have settled into the new building and all the snagging issues have been resolved.  
80/16
A PARTNERSHIP APPROACH IN DESIGNING THE FUTURE OF LOCAL SERVICES
Councillor Mosley and the Town Clerk updated members on the progress about discussion on possible transfer of local services.  Both were due to meet with the Cabinet Portfolio Holder and the Director of Place shortly.
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